Ad Hoc Committee Report on Faculty Concerns

Charge and Overview

The committee has been charged by the Faculty Senate President with the following:

- 1. Provide a summary of key Faculty concerns.
- 2. Prioritize those concerns.
- 3. Provide recommendations on how the Faculty Senate should communicate these concerns to the President.
- 4. Provide recommendations on ways (e.g., town hall, email, etc.) in which the President can respond to the concerns in the report.
- 5. Provide recommendations on a reasonable timeframe for the President to respond

The committee, consisting of Faculty Senators Memo Diriker (Perdue), Dave Keifer (Henson), Sally Perret (Fulton), Joerg Tuske (Fulton), and Erin Weber (Libraries), submit this report to the Faculty Senate.

Charges 1 and 2: Provide a summary of prioritized, key Faculty concerns.

This committee has gathered information on Faculty concerns about the SU administration from several sources: the letter of Faculty concerns sent to the Faculty Senate for the November 14, 2023 Faculty Senate meeting, discussion at the November 14 and November 28, 2023 Faculty Senate meetings, the comments made by Faculty during the December 12, 2023 special session Faculty Senate meeting (not the regular business meeting), and concerns sent by Faculty to Faculty Senators via email or letter.

Based in part on feedback from Faculty, this committee has determined that concerns directly related to the budget are of the highest priority, followed by Faculty workload and work-life balance, and finally, communication and transparency.

Specific concerns within each category are prioritized below. Prioritization was based in part on the number of times each concern was brought to the Faculty Senate and based in part on this committee's assessment of the severity of each concern.

Priority Number 1: Budget

Budgetary control of PIN lines

The President and Cabinet have full control of how PIN lines are allocated and how money associated with PIN lines is used. It is not clear to Faculty how the President and Cabinet have been making decisions regarding those PIN lines. Faculty strongly believe that decisions regarding PIN lines originally designated for Faculty should remain at the Academic Affairs level.

Moreover, many requests for Faculty searches have remained unapproved for an extended period. The administration's justification for the delay is that the next academic year's budget will be more accurately known once enrollment numbers are solidified in the spring. However, Faculty searches are typically done in the fall, so waiting to approve them until the spring means that those searches will likely be unsuccessful.

Proliferation of administrative positions

According to <u>SU's FY 2023 budget report</u>, Faculty positions (including Librarians) have increased by 4.8% since FY 2014, while non-Faculty, exempt PIN positions have increased by 31.0%. Most of that time period was before the current President took office, yet it reflects a trend that seems to be continuing.

While it has been difficult to hire new Faculty recently (see above concern), it seems to be relatively easy to hire administrators in new positions such as the Senior Advisor to the President, the Deputy Chief of Staff for Engagement, and the Deputy Chief of Staff for Communications. It is not clear to Faculty why those new positions were necessary or what roles they fulfill on campus.

Contracts for non-tenure track Faculty

Several non-tenure track Faculty have had the lengths of their contracts reduced from five years to year-by-year contracts. At least one non-tenure track Faculty member has left SU, largely due to this change. It is also difficult to hire quality non-tenure track Faculty due to non-competitive wages. All those factors reduce job security, increase job pressure, and lead to lower Faculty morale.

Underfunded student resources

Faculty expressed concerns about underfunded student support services, such as the Disability Resource Center, University Writing Center, and the Counseling Center. One result of not funding student support services sufficiently is an increased workload for Faculty, who feel that they must take on some of the work of those services. This is expanded on in Priority Number 2 below.

Expensive consultants

Faculty are concerned about the overreliance on third-party consultants: training consultants, brand consultants, consultants to investigate a marching band, consultants to investigate HR practices, etc. Undoubtedly consultants have value, but in some cases, it may be possible to draw on the expertise already on campus rather than paying for expensive consulting.

Study abroad

Faculty would like to better understand the "self-sustaining" budget model that the Center for International Education is now using. The new budget structure has changed the types of trips Faculty can make with students. It is also not clear who is involved in making these decisions about how global resources are used.

Priority Number 2: Faculty Workload and Work-Life Balance

Due to the budget cuts, post-Covid recovery, and a perception of rising expectations, several Faculty expressed that they have had to take on excessive day-to-day work. Because campus resources like the Disability Resource Center and University Writing Center are stretched thin with few staff and appointment times available, Faculty have attempted to pick up this slack by providing support to individual students, including vital support for minority students. However, this work takes away from their prep time, research, committee work, and new projects. Library Faculty raised one such example of additional work from the administration prior to Inauguration Week. Librarians were asked to hold a Publication Night for Faculty research and projects with insufficient notice.

There is also an increasing emphasis on data collection at the course and program levels for administrative and promotional purposes, such as expecting departments to collect data on marketable skills and success on the job market. This adds hours of extra work and often goes against academic freedom. Faculty are concerned with how implementing constant data collection will affect the time and energy they have for teaching, service, and professional development. In addition, Faculty expressed a desire to implement more family-friendly work practices by, for example, facilitating child-care on campus and allowing for flexible meeting schedules.

Priority Number 3: Communication and Transparency

Budgetary communication

A list of Faculty concerns regarding budgetary constraints is detailed in Priority Number 1. Nonetheless, the communication surrounding these fiscal matters is disconcerting enough to Faculty to warrant its prominence in this report. Faculty requested more communication around PIN lines and hiring specifically, as detailed above. Faculty also feel there is not enough communication around the role of newly created administrative and Cabinet positions, such as the Senior Advisor to the President, the Deputy Chief of Staff for Engagement, and the Deputy Chief of Staff for Communications. While the budget presentation on December 8 was a valuable demonstration of fiscal transparency and the university's finances, this was only a first step.

Marketing and public relations

Faculty expressed a preference for a more candid style of communication with less emphasis on polished precision and corporate jargon. When issues are discussed on the surface, it feels dismissive to

the Faculty struggling to bring forth substantive and critical issues. It also ensures those issues do not have a resolution.

Charge 3: Provide recommendations on how the Faculty Senate should communicate these concerns to the President.

The draft language hereby provided by this committee can form the basis of the report from the FS to the President. This report and a transmittal letter from the Senate President should suffice.

Charge 4: Provide recommendations on ways (e.g., town hall, email, etc.) in which the President can respond to the concerns in the report.

The President can respond via a letter to the Faculty Senate President and endeavor to attend the FS meeting following the transmittal of this letter so that members of the FS can ask additional questions as needed. This letter should be shared with all Faculty before the FS meeting. The FS Senate should move its meeting to a larger venue to accommodate Faculty members who might wish to attend.

Charge 5: Provide recommendations on a reasonable timeframe for the President to respond

Many of these issues have already been addressed or are being addressed. Others can be addressed in a week or two. Members of the Faculty Senate understand that some of these issues may require additional time. It would be much appreciated if the President would give the FS a reasonable timeline for responding to such issues during the spring 2024 semester.